
How should authorities count student housing completions?
All student accommodation, whether it consists of communal halls of residence or self-contained dwellings, and whether or not it is on campus, can be included towards the housing requirement, based on the amount of accommodation it releases in the housing market. Local authorities should take steps to avoid double-counting.
To establish the amount of accommodation released in the housing market, authorities should base calculations on the average number of students living in student only households, using the published census data. This should be applied to both communal establishments and to multi bedroom self-contained student flats. Studio flats in mixed developments designed for students, graduates or young professionals should be counted as individual completions. A studio flat is a one-room apartment with kitchen facilities and a separate bathroom that fully functions as an independent dwelling.
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This is part of the previous guidance all available at:
[ARCHIVED CONTENT] Housing and economic land availability assessment - GOV.UK (nationalarchives.gov.uk)

